Article for Diverse Newspaper Edition 2

By Trades Council (Lancaster/Morecambe) and TUC (Lancashire)

Dear Bros, Sisters, Comrades, Friends

On behalf of the members of the affiliated unions of the Lancs. Association of TUCs, Lancaster/Morecambe TUC and the NWTUC, representing 34% of the working population of this region, I would like to present this brief article for the next issue of the ‘Diversity’ newspaper, which you are preparing.

We are pleased and encouraged to endorse the initiative of the organizations and individuals behind ‘Diversity’ Month and hope it serves as an example for all Lancs and NW constituency areas to follow in future.  So long as sectarian sectionalism is avoided.

The Trades Unions have been fighting against the six main areas of discrimination outlined by ‘Diversity’ for over two centuries, from the main viewpoint that the ruling capitalist class has always used the perceived divisions amongst the general population (the working class mainly) to ‘divide and rule’ us all for their own selfish interests.

The Chartist movement in the 19th century were mainly trades unionists fighting for votes for all and comprised men and women of all races, nationalities, religions (and no religion!).  Their heartland was amongst the workers of Lancashire.  They fought also against all forms of prejudice even then, such as colonialism, sexual exploitation and child labour and imperialist warmongering.  For example, William Cuffay from St. Kitts in the West Indies, who was ‘transported’ to and died in Australia.  Also, John Doherty, generally seen as the founder of the Trades Councils movement who was from Ireland, like Fergus O’Connor and later James Connolly, a leading militant in Scotland, the USA and Ireland who died in 1916.

The Pankhursts were from Manchester and led thousands of mainly working class women in their fight for the vote.  And don’t forget thousands of Jewish, German, French, Italian, Polish and Russian refugees and immigrants who became prominent in British workers’ struggles, not least Karl Marx and Frederick Engels, who spent much of their lives in and amongst the miners, cotton and rail-workers of Lancashire.  Remember too that the cotton workers of NW England selflessly supported the anti-slavery forces of President Lincoln against the Southern racist slave-owners in the US Civil War (1861-65) and also welcomed Indian nationalist Gandhi on his visit to Lancashire in 1932.

Fierce struggles continue today, as we know, but this time often from a higher level in that many of the basic rights our ancestors had to fight for now have ‘only’ to be defended from those who still wish to deny us of them, not least the NHS, civil liberties, pensions and the right to free assembly, political asylum and travel from one part of this planet to another.

We wish the ‘Diversity’ campaign, alongside the TUC’s ‘Equalities’ networking programmes every success now and in future.  To contact the TUC, ring (or fax) Lancaster/Morecambe TUC on 01524 413600 or Lancs Association of TUCs on (Sec.) 01254 391423 (for speakers, literature etc).

Fraternally yours

S K Metcalfe

President: Lancaster/Morecambe TUC

President: LATUC

Exec Member: NWTUC
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